LICENSING SUB-COMMITTEE 2

TUESDAY 24 FEBRUARY 2009 AT 2.00PM
PRESENT:
Councillors Boaden, Mrs Farmer and Morton.

ALSO PRESENT:
Councillor Bell was present at the start of the meeting as the substitute Member.

LSC2.01/09
APPOINTMENT OF CHAIRMAN FOR THE MEETING

RESOLVED – That Councillor Morton be appointed as Chairman of Licensing Sub-Committee 2 for this meeting.  Councillor Morton thereupon took the Chair.

LSC2.02/09

APPLICATION TO REVIEW A PREMISES LICENCE BY CUMBRIA POLICE – ST BEDES SOCIAL CLUB, SILLOTH STREET, CARLISLE
The Licensing Officer submitted report LDS.22/09 regarding an application  for the review of a premises licence in accordance with Section 51 of the Licensing Act 2003 in respect of premises known as St Bedes Social Club, Silloth Street, Carlisle.

In addition to the Council’s Licensing Officers, Principal Solicitor and Trainee Committee Clerk, the following people attended the meeting to take part in proceedings:

Personal Licence Holder:

Hillary Holland, Cartmell Shepherd Solicitors

Raymond Swailes, St Bedes Social Club

Dianne Spoor, St Bedes Social Club
Applicant
Inspector Anthony Quinn, Cumbria Constabulary

Sergeant Richard Higgin, Cumbria Constabulary

PC Andrew Minnion, Cumbria Constabulary

The Principal Solicitor outlined the procedure for the meeting.

The Licensing Officer reported that an application had been received from Cumbria Constabulary under Section 51 of the Licensing Act 2003, for a review of the premises licence relating to St Bede’s Social Club, Silloth Street, Carlisle.

The review application related to evidence of increased crime and disorder and Public Nuisance as well as concerns for residents’ welfare and public safety.
Following the advertising of the review two further representations had been received from residents living in the immediate vicinity of the area.  
The Club’s solicitor, Mrs Holland, had forwarded letters of support from neighbours in Silloth Street as well as copies of notices and log sheets used within the premises.  Mrs Holland had also requested that the Sub Committee consider some further letters of support that she had brought to the meeting.  There being no objection from the Applicant, the Sub Committee agreed to take the letters into consideration.
The Licensing Officer then outlined the premises history which included an application to extend the hours of licensable activities which had been considered and refused by the Licensing Sub Committee in 2007.

The Licensing Officer reported the relevant sections of the Council’s Licensing Policy Framework which had a bearing on the application and should be taken into consideration when making a decision.  He also outlined the relevant National Guidance and reminded Members that the application must be considered, with regard given to the representations made and the evidence given before them.

Inspector Quinn, on behalf of the applicant, then addressed the Sub-Committee.  Inspector Quinn asked the Sub Committee if a DVD could be played, the DVD showed an interview with Mr Swailes which had taken place during an unannounced licensed premises check on 8 November 2008.

The Sub Committee and Mrs Holland had no objections to the DVD being played.  All parties viewed the DVD recording in its entirety.  The recoding showed that Mr Swailes had not complied with four condition as follows:
· CCTV was in use but there was only seven days worth of footage available and not 28 days as required

· There were no door supervisors on duty and the door supervisor who had previously been in post had not been SIA accredited

· Polycarbonate glasses were not in use

· An external door was open while the regulated entertainment was taking place

Inspector Quinn then highlighted the following:
· There had been concerns regarding disorder in Silloth Street and as result the Premises Licence had additional conditions added to it in April 2007;
· There had been problems with violent crime and public disorder;

· In 2008 a number of residents complained about noise, disorder, broken glasses and litter;

· The Police logs for the Premises which had been submitted to the Sub Committee showed violent crimes, litter, drug use and underage drinking;
· Local Officers had received complaints and as a result two officers conducted an unannounced licensed premises check at St Bedes Club on 8 November 2008.  The premises check showed that Mr Swailes had not been complying with all of the conditions that had been added to his licence in April 2007.

· Police had made a further visit to the premises on 11 January 2009 and 
there had again been no door supervisors on duty;

· The Police wanted the Premises Licence to be revoked

· Although the Police believed that Mr Swailes should be removed as the Designated Premises Supervisor (DPS), there was some concern that because Mr Swailes owned the premises he would influence any future DPS;

· The Police submitted a list of additional conditions, that they felt should be added to the Premises Licence if the Sub Committee was not minded to revoke it, for consideration by the Sub Committee

The DVD had showed that Mr Swailes had believed that the conditions that had been attached to his Licence in April 2007 were only for a period of 6 months and after that time he did not have to follow the conditions.  The Chairman asked the Licensing Officer to clarify the situation.
The Licensing Officer stated that the conditions had been voluntary as a result of discussions between Mr Swailes, the Police and local residents.  The conditions were attached to the Premises Licence and it had been agreed that they would be reviewed after six months by the Police.  If the Police agreed to the conditions being removed Mr Swailes would have to apply for a variation to the premises licence to have them removed.  Mr Swailes had not made such an application and, in fact, the Police had carried out a review and decided that the conditions should remain.
In response to a Member’s question Inspector Quinn stated that it was understood that there would be an application made for a new DPS at the premises who may be a current member of staff, Police were unsure of Mr Swailes influence over the prospective DPS.
In response to a further question Mrs Holland stated that although Mr Swailes owned the premises and was the DPS, it was St Bedes Social Club and there was a Committee responsible for the premises.  Mr Swailes was on the Committee but intended to retire from it.

Mrs Holland, on behalf of St Bede’s Social Club, then addressed the Sub-Committee highlighting the following:

· Mr Swailes had not complied with all of the additional conditions but he had genuinely misunderstood the conditions and believed that they were only a requirement for six months;

· There was CCTV in the premises and footage was available as far back as October.  Mr Swailes had been unable to work the CCTV properly at the time of the licensed premises check but now understood how to operate the system;
· The Police had not issued any warnings or prosecuted Mr Swailes over the conditions;

· Mr Swailes had left a message with the Police to check if the conditions were only for six months because he was confident they had been removed but they had not returned his call and he had not followed the call up;

· Mr Swailes realised that the conditions had not been changed when the application for review was made and at that point he quickly took steps to comply with the conditions.  There was now an accredited SIA door supervisor on duty every Saturday and for every function, the CCTV was working properly and polycarbonate glasses were in use;

· The Police had produced a comparison table of visits to other social club premises but , whereas some of the comparator clubs held only a Club Premises Certificate, St Bedes Social Club held a premises licence, which allowed members of the members to go into the premises.  It was felt that the comparison should have been made with other public house premises instead;
· The written complaints from residents appeared to be the result of Police visiting residents;

· Mr Swailes had received written letters of support as a result of a newspaper article regarding the Sub Committee meeting;

· The DVD showed that there was noise inside the premises but when officers left the premises there was no noise discernable;

· The premises provided a good facility for the local community which included a venue for the residents association, a football team and bingo;

· Mr Swailes believed he had a good relationship with the Police and hoped that would continue in the future;

· Mr Swailes bought the premises four years ago and residents did highlight that the premises had become busier.  This was because Mr Swailes needed to run a profitable business and he had therefore developed the functions trade which had allowed the premises to grow;

· Mr Swailes had carried out a full management review of the premises which included:
· hiring Ms Spoor to manage the premises

· hiring two accredited SIA door supervisors to work on Saturdays and during functions

· creation of a record of door supervisors start and finish times

· creation of an incident and refusal register 

·  written door supervisor policy

· proposed installation of male toilets in the function room to prevent guests going through the bar
· Separate access to a smoking area for the function room
· Guests in the function room were not allowed to take glasses outside and non smokers would not be allowed to congregate outside in the smoking area

· Smokers would not be allowed outside after 11.30pm

· The door that had been opened whilst the Police were in the premises would have a sign placed next to it asking patrons to close the door behind them and a closing mechanism could be considered;

· When there was an 18th birthday party a £200 deposit was taken, all guests had to produce proof of age and guests were searched to prevent them bringing their own drink onto the premises;

· All guests were asked to stay inside the foyer of the premises whilst they were waiting for taxis

· Ms Spoor would take a lease of the premises from Mr Swailes for 2 years and would take over the full running of the premises and wanted to show both the Committee and the Police that the review of the premises licence had been taken very seriously

Ms Spoor addressed the sub committee and stated that she had been the bar manager at the premises since January and had introduced a lot of changes which included no longer hosting 18th birthday parties, although the two bookings for the next month would be honoured.  She stated that she had been in the pub trade for 15 years and had 11 years experience as a manager.  She had her own pub in Dearham for two years and had previously worked for Wetherspoons.  She intended to introduce a food business at the Premises and commented that the functions she had run since her employment at the Club had gone well.
Mrs Holland then answered questions and responded to comments from Sub-Committee Members in relation to the following:

· Although Mr Swailes had understood that the conditions had been removed after six months he kept a door supervisor as he felt it was good practice to have one;
· The premises licence allowed for members of the public to use the function room which held approximately 150;

· The majority of complaints were made when functions were on;

· The concerns of residents had been taken very seriously but there had also been a lot of letters in support of the premises from residents;
· When Ms Spoor took over the lease the business would be hers and Mr Swailes would not be involved in the business

· The Police logs had been taken very seriously.  In the past there had been no proper control over people entering and leaving the premises and this would change with the new management of the premises and Police co-operation would be fundamental to this

· Mr Swailes was naive to have believed that the conditions had been removed after six months but as soon as he found out he had been wrong he immediately took steps to put everything in place.  He had contacted the Police but made a mistake by not chasing the matter up.

Inspector Quinn clarified that Mr Swailes had left a message for Sergeant Higgin and Sergeant Higgin had contact Mr Swailes and told him in no uncertain terms that the conditions were still valid.  He also commented that he did not see how the proposed management changes would affect the levels of nuisance and disorder.
Mrs Holland responded that with good management such incidents should be rare.

At 3.25pm, all parties, with the exception of the Sub-Committee Members, the Principal Solicitor and the Trainee Committee Clerk withdrew from the meeting whilst the Sub-Committee gave detailed consideration to the matter.

The parties returned at 4.05pm to hear the Sub-Committee’s decision which was as follows:-

This matter concerned an application by Cumbria Constabulary to review the Premises Licence at St Bede’s Social Club, Silloth Street, Carlisle.

The sub committee has considered the application and taken into account the evidence before it.  In particular it has listened to the submissions made by:

1. Inspector Quinn on behalf of Cumbria Constabulary

2. Hillary Holland on behalf of St Bedes Social Club

3. Diane Spoor 

The Sub Committee has also considered written evidence in the form of statements from police officers and local residents and character references provided on behalf of Raymond Swailes and has taken account of this evidence.

After careful consideration the Sub Committee has unanimously decided to suspend the Premises Licence and remove Raymond Lee Swailes as designated premises supervisor and gives the following reasons:

1. The Sub Committee has had regard to the Licensing Policy, in particular paragraphs 5.2.1 and 5.2.2, as well as the s182 Guidance.  It takes seriously any actions or omissions by the Licensee or its staff which undermine the licensing objectives.  It further views seriously any applications for review where the police have been called to attend to incidents of disorder at the Premises.  

2. The Sub Committee is satisfied that there is a clear connection between the Premises and public nuisance, public safety and crime and disorder, both within the Premises and in the immediate vicinity.

3. Members were therefore of the opinion that at least three of the licensing objectives, namely the prevention of public nuisance, prevention of crime and disorder and public safety, were not being met.

4. The Sub Committee is further of the opinion that there has been a persistent breach of the conditions attached to the Licence, namely condition 2 to retain the CCTV images for at least 28 days; condition 3 that two door supervisors (who must be SIA registered) must work each Saturday evening from 9pm; condition 4 that polycarbonate glasses must be used at functions; and condition 5 that all external doors and windows should be closed when regulated entertainment is taking place.

5. Members of the Sub Committee consider that the cause of this problem is the ineffective management and lack of control of the Premises Licence Holder, Mr Swailes.  It considered that it had no option but to remove Mr Swailes as Designated Premises Supervisor.  The Sub Committee considered whether alternative measures short of revocation could be applied and decided that a period of suspension would both deter the licence holder from allowing the problems to happen again and would also enable Diane Spoor to make an application to be Designated Premises Supervisor and put in place the changes to the management regime and structural changes which were outlined at the hearing.  In view of the seriousness of the nuisance and disorder and the breaches of conditions the Sub Committee felt that a period of three months would be appropriate.  

6. Accordingly, the Premises Licence is suspended for three months and Mr Swailes is removed as Designated Premises Supervisor.

7. Furthermore, the Sub Committee considered that, upon resumption of the Licence, the following conditions will be applied in addition to those existing conditions:

· At any time when a private function is being held at the Club at least two SIA accredited doormen will be employed at the Premises both during the function and when customers are leaving the Club;

· The CCTV system shall be extended to cover the car park area and front entrance area;

· A designated smoking area shall be located in the South West corner of the car park, clearly marked and identified adjacent to the rear wall;

· The tables and chairs near to the entrance shall be removed;

· No customers shall be permitted to take drinks in open canisters outside the Premises, including in the smoking area;

· Take full part in the pubwatch scheme including being a full member with radio;

· No alcohol shall be supplied after 11pm on any day.

8. The suggested condition of a six month review is not appropriate but it is open to either party to make any application they feel appropriate in due course.

The decision would be confirmed in writing and would include details of the right of appeal.

The Chairman added that the Sub Committee’s initial instinct, after listening to the representations and reading the report, had been to revoke the licence but they had reconsidered after taking into account the future of the club with the new management regime in place.
(The meeting ended at 4.12pm)

